 Susquehanna Area Regional Airport Authority

Airport Operations Committee

June 23, 2017
Minutes

A meeting of the SARAA Airport Operations Committee took place on Friday, June 23, 2017 and was called to order by Mr. Libhart at 8:00 a.m. in the David C. McIntosh Boardroom, Harrisburg International Airport with the following members of the Committee present:




  Bennett Chotiner

 Nick DiFrancesco


              

Also attending were Timothy Edwards (Executive Director),  Bill Leonard (SARAA Board), James Helsel (SARAA Board), Stephen Libhart (SARAA Board),  David Spaulding (Deputy Director, Planning and Engineering), Tom Peiffer (Deputy Director, Finance & Administration), Belinda Svirbely (Deputy Director, Operations, Security & Public Safety), Kevin Bryner (Deputy Director, IT),  and Camille Springer (Executive Assistant). 
Guests:  Eric Clancy, Delta Development


  Philip Sanchez, Delta Development
Minutes:  The minutes of the May 26, 2017 Airport Operations Committee were deemed approved.  

Delta Development:
PennDOT MTF:  This request is for $2.1 million.  The process continues.
Commonwealth Financing Authority (CFA) MTF:  Resubmission-July 31, 2017.  This project is ready to go.  

HIA Hotel Development:  The groundbreaking was held on June 15th.  The Business in Our Site (BIOS) loan was approved for $854,482.  HIA was awarded $1,150,000 for the skybridge from the Transportation Assistance Program.  

Capital Budget Requests:  The Senate amended the SB 651 Appropriations Bill and passed to the House for consideration.
Stormwater Management Pond Maintenance:  Local Share Municipal Grant, Dauphin County:

· Coordinate pre-application conference, due August 25

· County Sponsorship Request, due August 1

· Submit Grant application, due September 1

Real ID:  The Senate Bill 133 Pennsylvania Real ID Compliance Act was signed by Governor Wolf on May 26, 2017.  The expiration date for compliance has been extended.  There is a two-tiered identification system.  PennDOT estimates that the Real ID-compliant driver licenses and ID cards will be available by March 2019.
Gaming Bill Assessment:  House Bill 271 would result in airport gaming areas at a publicly owned commercial airport that is an international airport, or has at least 50,000 passenger enplanements in a calendar year.  This is currently in the Senate for consideration.
Project Update:

Mr. Spaulding reported on the following:
Rehab Runway, HIA:   Work on the airfield began at midnight on Sunday, April 23rd.   A temporary taxiway was constructed that will be used to access the runway when the western 2,000 feet of the runway is closed. This was completed on June 15th, and a substantial completion inspection will be held.  The next phase of the project involves relocating the runway threshold in order to close 2,000 feet of the runway.   This is scheduled on Saturday evening July 8th at 11:00 p.m.  The runway will be reopened with the relocated threshold on Sunday morning at 6:00 a.m.  The contractor will then have access to 1,400 feet of the runway, 24 hours a day, 7 days a week.  This phase of the project will run for 27 days.  The threshold will be restored on August 6th.
CXY Oil-Water Separator:  This project is on schedule for a July 15th completion date.   
Construct Taxiway, Ph 2 FCRA:  Final inspection was held on June 7th.  This project will be closed out.  
Rehab Runway, GRA:   This project is on schedule and the airport will be reopened in early August.  
Projects that are out for bid:

HIA Runway, Bid Package 2:  No bidders showed up for the bid opening on June 13th.  The FAA gave permission to rebid the project.  Bids will be opened on July 26th.
Installation of Perimeter Fence, GRA:  The grant application is being prepared.  

Install Weather Equipment, FCRA:  The grant application is being prepared.
Private Land Development Projects:
Select Transport Hangar: Select has isolated their project site so that it is entirely landside. The contractor is continuing excavation to install drainage pipe and then excavate for footers.  
Shaner Hotel Group:   A hotel ground breaking event was held on June 15th.  The site excavator is working on utilities.   
Avflight Office and Hangar:  The contractor began site work by demolishing concrete pavement that must be removed to make way for the new buildings.    
Marketing & Enplanement Report:

Mr. Edwards reported that Total Passengers for May were down .2% and up 6.5% year-to-date.  HIA is pacing for 595,000 enplanements in 2017 which is up 1.6% vs. projections.  

Jumpstart Conference:  Mr. Edwards and Mr. Miller attended the Jumpstart conference in Providence in June.  They met with Delta, United, Air Canada, Southwest, OneJet, Spirit and Southern Airways Express.   Delta is very satisfied with the Atlanta performance and may add another flight in the spring of 2018.  Air Canada added a third weekly flight to Toronto.  Southern Airways Express plans to come back in September with full service.
Community Day:  The Community Day at Capital City Airport went very well with over 1,000 visitors in attendance.  
United Airlines:  United Airlines is doing a feature on the Harrisburg region in the August 2017 edition of United Airlines Hemisphere’s magazine.

Advertising:  Currently a radio and digital campaign is underway focused on Allegiant service to Punta Gorda and Myrtle Beach, and the Air Canada expanded service to Toronto.
Schiavoni Hangar Lease Agreement:
Mr. Edwards reported that this is to authorize the Executive Director to finalize negotiations and execute a new ground lease with Schiavoni Hangars to consolidate three existing leases.  He said that SARAA currently has three separate leases with Schiavoni Hangars.  Mr. Schiavoni has requested an extension of the term of the land leases in return for changes in the consideration: 

· Three leases consolidated into one single lease; 

· Term:  20 years from commencement, plus one 5-year option, 

· SARAA has the option to take ownership of all buildings at the end of the term; 

· Rent: $0.48/square foot at commencement, then incremented by CPI annually; 

· Additional rent:  3.5% of gross revenues from his leasing of the hangars.  
Currently, Mr. Schiavoni pays approximately $18,117 per year in base rent for the three parcels.  Under the new agreement, his total first-year base rent for these parcels will be $19,765.   
There were no objections to forwarding this item to the full Board for approval.

Parking Management Agreement:  
Mr. Edwards reported that in the spring of 2017, SARAA requested proposals for parking management services.  Seven companies responded, from which a short-list of three companies was developed.  An interview committee conducted video interviews.  This is to authorize the Executive Director to finalize negotiations and execute a new agreement with Republic Parking System, LLC for parking management and shuttle operation services at HIA.  The proposed contract term is five years, with up to five additional one-year options.  SARAA is responsible for all direct expenses plus the management fee of $60,000 annually.  The current annual expense budget for parking, including management fee, is $2,249,670.  Republic Parking agreed to hire the management team that is currently in place at HIA.  Funding for parking management services is included in the SARAA operating budget.  
There were no objections to forwarding this item to the full Board for approval.  

Repair Passenger Boarding Bridges:
Mr. Edwards reported that this is to execute all necessary documents with Ameribridge to replace portions of two passenger boarding bridges at HIA.  The cost for the replacement will total $228,083.  Funding for the passenger boarding bridge repair is included in the SARAA 2017 operating budget.  

There were in objections to forwarding this item to the full Board as a Consent Calendar item.    
FIDS Replacement:

Mr. Edwards reported that this is a multi-phased project as follows:  

· Phase 1:  Select a FIDS vendor (Estimated cost:  $170,000)

· Phase 2:  Procure Engineering Services (July 2017) (Estimated cost:  $60,000)

· Phase 3:  Procure system hardware (July 2017) (Estimated cost:  $175,000)
· Phase 4:  Millwork Demo/Electronic/Data/Installation (future) (Estimated cost:  $200,000)

The estimated cost for the entire project is $605,000.
Mr. Edwards that that this is for Step 1 of project:  Select a FIDS Vendor.  He said that this is to allow the Executive Director to enter into negotiations for an agreement with Infax for the purchase of FIDS software and 5-year support for that software.  After an initial agreement is drafted, SARAA counsel will work to review terms and conditions so a final copy can be presented to the SARAA Board in July.  Funding for this project will be provided by the previously approved line of credit.    
There were no objections to forwarding this item to the full Board for approval as a Consent Calendar item.
Hostetler/Duncan Lease Agreement:

Mr. Edwards reported that this is to approve an assignment of lease from James Hostetler to Richard Duncan for a hangar at Capital City Airport.   Mr. Hostetler and Mr. Duncan currently lease 4,410 square feet of land at Capital City Airport.  They built a 2,150 square foot hangar.  Mr. Hostetler would like to assign his portion of the lease to Mr.  Duncan.   There is no anticipated funding impact of this action. 
There were no objections to forwarding this item to the full Board for approval as a Consent Calendar item. 
Uniform Services Agreement:

Mr. Edwards reported that this is to approve the award of a three-year contract to Cintas, Inc., York, Pennsylvania in an amount of $9,319.444 per year or a total contract cost of $27,958.32 for the services of supplying and laundering uniforms for maintenance employees at HIA and Capital City Airport.  Quotes were received from Cintas, Inc., Unifirst Corp., and Dempsey Uniform Supply.  Cintas, Inc. was the low bidder.  Cintas would like to enter into a three-year agreement as cotton garments would fade and discolor after an extended number of washings.  This contract is entirely paid by airport operating funds.
There were no objections to forwarding this item to the full Board for approval.

Hudson Group Third Amendment to Concession Lease:
Mr. Edwards reported that this is to approve a third amendment for the Hudson Group.  Hudson Group would like to add approximately 15 square feet of vending space for a frozen yogurt robot machine.  This amendment will be an expansion of vending in their existing lease.  The rent for the additional vending will be a percentage of their gross sales.  The added vending frozen yogurt robot will increase their percentage rent.  Mr. DiFrancesco suggested that language should be included in the amendment which states “if a full service provider comes in, these terms are renegotiable”.

There were no objections to forwarding this item for Board approval as a Consent Calendar item. 

4-B’s K-9 Detection Svc, LLC:  

Mr. Edwards reported that 4-B’s (Beth’s Bed Bug Beagles) is a woman owned independent canine scent detection team based in Elizabethtown, Pennsylvania.  4B’s has two beagles who detect bed bugs.  She would like to lease space at HIA in the baggage claim area.  This would be a monthly fee of $100 plus 3.5% gross sales.  At the passenger’s request, the beagles sniff the checked bags that come off the bag claim device.  The dogs will stay under her control in the leased office area and she will not solicit passengers.  This will be a month to month lease.
There were no objections to forwarding this to the full Board for approval as a Consent Calendar item.  
GA Airports:

Community Day at Capital City:  This event was very successful with approximately 1,000 visitors. 
Gettysburg Regional Airport:  Mr. Edwards said the Gettysburg Regional Airport reconstruction project is ongoing and the airport remains closed.  
Adjournment:  Mr. Libhart adjourned the meeting at 9:16 a.m.
Next Meeting:  Friday, July 21, 2017, 8:00 a.m. 


              Harrisburg International Airport
Respectfully submitted:

Timothy J. Edwards
Executive Director

Prepared by Camille Springer
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